VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
October 12, 2020


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present was Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea.

A motion to approve the minutes from the September 14, 2020 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Mayor Evans. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Daoust abstained. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the September 21, 2020 Organizational Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the quote received from Olio Consulting in the amount of $4,600.00 for their services in preparing the state mandated Village of Coxsackie’s Police Reform & Reinvention Collaborative was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve hiring Joseph D’Alessandro and Demetri Chriss as Police Officers was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve renewing the MVP Silver 8 HDHP EPO health insurance plan for employees was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve transferring Andrew Jaycox from the Wastewater Department to the Department of Public Works effective immediately was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve authorizing the Mayor to sign a contract with Young Explosives for fireworks display at the C-A High School on December 4, 2020 after the Parade of Lights, and where residents will practice social distancing by remaining in their vehicles was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve purchasing the annual law enforcement policy manual and daily training bulletins with supplemental publication service with procedures for the Police Department from Lexipol in the amount of $4,879.00 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve appointing Charles VanAlphen as Department of Public Works Foreman per DPW Superintendent Scott Martell’s recommendation was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the waiving of late fees on tax bills for 3 properties owned by Empire Riverfront Ventures/Aaron Flach, for a total of $653.53 due to tax bills getting mailed to the wrong address was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a 24-month renewal agreement with Good Energy to continue Community Choice Aggregation (CCA) for electrical savings for residents was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 82020-Authorizing the Village Treasurer to Open Additional Bank Account-Solar Payment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilye voted yes. The resolution passed. 

Mayor Evans swore in Joseph D’Alessandro and Demetri Chriss as Police Officers. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 282-353 totaling $83,508.78; Water Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 99-128 totaling $ 236,346.48; Sewer Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 93-121 totaling $ 37,140.62; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 18-22 totaling $ 1,101,457.47; Adopt-A-Grave Fund Abstract #5, voucher 2 totaling $ 1,000.00 was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

*Sewer Fund, Voucher 91 totaling $ 5,744.35 to Central Hudson Gas & Electric and Voucher 92 totaling $ 1,766.80 to J.B. Car Services, Inc. were accidentally left off September’s Abstract #4 approval. 

Public Comment Period 
John Busch of 71 Bailey Street stated that he owns 5 acres of land that he is looking to put a double wide or modular home on. He said that he wants to know if the Village Board will approve this. 

Mayor Evans stated that Bob VanValkenburg, Chairman of the Planning Board, is in the process of obtaining the opinion of counsel on whether this would be allowed per Village code. Once we get an opinion from the counsel, then the Board will act on the request. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he is grateful for all of the hard work from the Public Works and Water Departments during the several water breaks that occurred in the last couple of weeks. 

No further public comments were offered.

Betty Cure, Village Historian and member of the Cemetery Committee, gave an annual report. Topics discussed included the restoration of the Village cemetery fencing and general restoration, gravestone cleaning, the purchase of the Joe Ellis memorial bench, landscaping project at the cemetery, Pomeroy marker at the cemetery, application for recognition of the Village cemetery as a national historic site, volunteers, stories of those laid to rest in the Village cemetery, Stanley Whitbeck’s Coxsackie memorabilia collection, exhibit space in Village Hall, other projects cancelled due to Covid, and researching family histories. The annual report is on file with the Village Clerk and can be made available for public inspection. 

Dan Beachler, member of the Cemetery Committee, stated that he took pictures during the Joe Ellis memorial bench dedication ceremony, and asked if the Village Clerk could post them on the Village of Coxsackie Facebook page. 

Kelsey West, Cornell Cooperative Extension, talked about the free Climate Resiliency Program. The Cornell Cooperative Extension (CCE) Columbia Greene participates in the Hudson Valley Climate Resilience Partnership, which is a network of CCE’s that formed following super-storms Irene and Sandy as a response to a municipal need for climate change adaptation. Climate Smart Communities (CSC) was developed in 2009 and is jointly sponsored by seven New York State agencies but managed through the NYS Office of Climate Change. Cornell Cooperative Extension would like to complete a few projects that would not only earn the Village of Coxsackie points in the Climate Smart Communities Program, if the Village chooses to participate, but also lay groundwork to help generally incorporate climate resilience into the Village’s planning and engagement. Two things that the Village can work on is the Climate Smart Resiliency Planning Tool (CSRPT) which is a community plan checklist that helps to identify planning and adaptation opportunities to improve resilience through existing plans, public engagement, and disaster preparedness, and the Flood Preparedness Guide for Residents and Businesses which is a flood awareness and preparedness resource developed for community members. Participation in the program is voluntary, but there are many benefits to participating such as streamlined access to resources and certified communities can earn better standing on grant applications. 

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk

